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EAA Chapter 168                        Dallas, Texas Oshkosh 2009 Wrap-up 
By Marvin Brott 

 

Once again, the cork is in the bottle for the big event that 

brings thousands of aviation people to Oshkosh.  This 

AirVenture was as good as ever with respect to reviewing 

new products from the world‟s biggest trade show, attend-

ing interesting forums, looking at an unbelievable variety 

of airplanes, and watching the overall show.  For over ten 

years I have provided an overview, but now you have the 

opportunity to live the AirVenture experience vicariously 

via the internet.  So by now I am sure you have seen hun-

dreds of photos, watched the videos, and read countless 

reports.  This certainly allows an in-depth look at your 

specific interest.  Therefore there is not a lot more that 

can be added concerning AirVenture other than what, we 

as attendees, had in the way of personal experiences.  So 

let me cover some 2009 experiences and some from my 

past years which drives many of us to attend Oshkosh 

every year.   

 

As I mentioned last year, the social side of Oshkosh is a 

big aspect for me.  Seeing all the people from chapters 

168 and 1246 plus all the many friends I only get to see at 

Oshkosh is a huge thrill for me.  As pictured above (left to 

right), Richard Wingfield, Michael Stephan, Dick 

Flunker, and I flew our RV‟s (Richard, Michael, and I 

flew –8‟s while Dick flew his –6A with his wife Barbara) 

up on Friday with a tail wind and clear weather.  Being 

early we got ideal parking places.  Saturday and Sunday 

we set up our chairs near runway 27 and watched land-

ings for hours.  Richard and I would try to identify the 

make, model, and year of each plane (we were reliving 

our past favorite plane experiences) and Michael would 

do an N number look up via his iPhone and give us the 

correct answer.  While we were conducting our guess-the-

airplane game, a young lady walks up to us and intro-

duces herself as being from Fox News.  She wanted a 

short interview from Michael.  Before we knew it, she 

had completed her ambush interview.  There were three 

questions of a general nature, and Michael gave really 

(Continued on page 4) 
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September 1st Chapter Meeting 
 

The September Chapter meeting will be on TUES-

DAY September 1.  It will be held at the 

Farmers Branch Library, 

located on the north-

west corner of 

Webb Chapel and 

Golfing Green 

Drive. The meet-

ing will be held in 

the auditorium 

and will begin at 

6:30 p.m. and fin-

ish by 9:00 p.m. 

 

This month‟s meeting 

will not feature one speaker.  

The meeting will be a “Show, Tell, and Sell” event.  This 

meeting requires YOUR participation to be successful.  

See more detailed info on page 3.  This event is shaping 

up to be great fun and a unique way to get together with 

fellow Chapter members.  We hope to see everybody 

there! September 5th Chapter Fly In 
 

This month‟s fly-in will be to Hicks Field (T67) in Fort 

Worth.  We will meet on the ramp at 8:30am for breakfast 

at Rio Concho.  After breakfast, we‟ll stroll a few hangars 

down to see what Jay Pratt has going on in his hangar.  

Hicks is an interesting airport with lots to see, so come 

out and enjoy lots of hangar flying! 

September 29 Newsletter Folding And 

Social Hour 

 

This month‟s newsletter folding and social event will be 

held at the HANGAR of Brad and Deia Roberts on Tues-

day September 29th.  We‟ll meet at the hangar at 7pm and 

do nothing but talk about airplanes for the next 2 hours! 

 

Their hangar is at Grand Prairie Municipal (KGPM), 

which is located 1.5 miles north of I-20 on Great South-

west Parkway in Grand Prairie.  If you enter the airport 

and make an immediate left through the security gate, you 

can follow the service road that parallels Great Southwest 

Parkway.  Take the service road south to row 21.  The 

hangar is “H”.  For those of you who might know where 

Michael Stephan‟s hangar is, Brad and Deia‟s is 2 rows 

south of that. 

 

Brad and Deia will have their recently completed RV-7 

on display.  Brad is one of the few chapter members in 

recent years to paint his own airplane.  If you are consid-

ering taking on this task, come out and talk to Brad about 

what it takes to get it done.  If you get lost, or need help 

getting through the security gate, call Brad‟s cell (214-

912-0329).  See you there! 

 

September 8th Board Meeting 
 

The BOD meeting will be held on Tuesday September 8th 

at the Farmers Branch Library at 7:00 PM.  The minutes 

from the August BOD meeting recorded by David Buono 

are as follows: 

 

Directors In Attendance:   David Buono, Mel Asberry, 

Ann Asberry, David Cheek, Bruce Fuller, Norm Biron, 

Brad Roberts, Sam Cooper, and Michael Stephan 

 

Notes: 

 Brad gave the financial report 

 The board discussed the number of chapter members 

and trends up and down over the years 

 The board discussed EAA‟s complimentary trial 

membership program and how it applies to our chap-

ter 

 The board discussed upcoming officer elections and 

starting putting together preliminary list 

 Number of people at August membership meeting: 34 
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From The Desk of the President 
 

It is just barely September and the 

calendar is filling up with favorite 

flying events all over the region. 

The RV'ers have the Van's Home-

coming, Larry Vetterman's fly-in, 

and the Land of Enchantment fly-

in coming up. Then there is a fly-

in-splash-in at Sulphur Springs 

during the Hopkins County Fair.  

The Cedar Mills Splash-in and 

Reklaw are also coming up in the 

not too distant future. Can great fall flying weather be far 

behind? 

 

Show, Tell, and Sell...  that is the theme for our next 

membership meeting on September 1st. The concept is to 

give attendees an opportunity to show off a project, dis-

play a set of plans, or exchange some unneeded items for 

a capital gain.  So bring your stuff or just bring a few 

questions you need answered and spend the evening net-

working with your fellow Chapter 168 members.  See you 

there! 

 

Love Life, Fly Safe 

 

Bruce 

FAR Changes You Should Know About 
By:  David Buono 

 

The FAA has been busy lately overhauling parts of the 

FAR.  Parts 61, 91, and 141 are the most recent to be 

changed.  The biggest news to come out of this overhaul 

is a part of the regulations that didn‟t change.  The FAA 

had proposed a change in the requirements to keep an in-

strument rated pilot current.  The proposal included re-

quiring pilots to perform precision and non-precision ap-

proaches; fly a missed approach; hold at a “radio station,” 

intersection, or waypoint; and conduct a one-hour cross-

country flight, in addition to the current requirements.  

AOPA and other general aviation groups opposed the 

changes. 

 

“The FAA made the right decision in upholding the cur-

rent instrument currency standards,” said Robert Hack-

man, AOPA senior director of regulatory affairs. “The 

time and cost burden of the proposed changes would have 

outweighed any marginal safety benefit, which the FAA 

did not show would exist even with the additional require-

ments.” 

 

The most dubious change made to the FAR‟s was a new 

definition of “Cross Country” as it pertains to flying ex-

perience.  The FAA changed the definition in these regu-

lations from “at least 50 nautical miles” to “more than 50 

nautical miles.”  In all their great wisdom, they actually 

wasted breath (and tax payer dollars) talking through this 

change.  It amounts to a difference of 0.1 miles.  Previ-

ously, a flight of 50.0 miles would have been considered a 

“cross country” flight.  Now, it needs to be “more than 

50”, so it‟ll take a 50.1 NM flight to log it as cross coun-

try. 

 

(Sarcasm alert) WOW!  I don‟t know how the FAA can 

make such radical changes so fast! 

Show, Tell, And Sell - Sept Chapter Mtg 
By David Buono 

 

As mentioned elsewhere in the newsletter, this month‟s 

meeting is something we‟re trying for the first time.  Con-

sider this a “class participation” event.  If you have some-

thing that even remotely has to do with airplanes, bring it 

to the meeting.  Plans, parts, models, pictures, books, 

magazines, ideas, drawings, tools, and anything else you 

can think of that somebody else may just be interested in 

buying or just looking at. 

 

One of the common comments we get from chapter mem-

bers is there‟s not enough social time at the chapter meet-

ings.  This month, since there is no speaker, you will have 

the full 2 hours to mingle with your fellow EAA‟ers while 

doing something near and dear to all our hearts…  talking 

about aviation! 

 

We plan to have numerous tables set up around the room.  

Feel free to set your stuff down wherever you find room.  

We hope to see you there, because I‟m sure it will be a 

great time for all! 
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good general answers.  I was sure that interview would 

end up on the cutting room floor, but about 10pm that 

evening, I got a call from Dick Flunker saying, “I just saw 

the three of you on the local news.”  

 

Ken Krebaum flew up to Milwaukee and picked up our 

rental car.  For the last 25 years we‟ve had a car, which 

obviously increases our freedom to get around.  Each eve-

ning with a car load of Chapter 168 people, we select a 

restaurant in Oshkosh or Appleton, which becomes the 

highlight of my day.  Brad and Deia Roberts, along with 

Ron and Sue Bonnette, came up on Saturday.  We met the 

Roberts twice in Appleton at restaurants as they were 

staying there with friends. 

 

Early in the week we were gathering to make our plans 

for the evening, when the skies started to look a little 

threatening.  As I was walking back to our airplanes, I 

noticed a gusting whirl wind sweep down over Michael 

and Richard‟s RVs.  The whirl wind picked up a small 

portable information center between their airplanes and 

dropped it on the ground right in front of Richard‟s wing.  

To say the least, Richard was petrified.  We all ran over to 

inspect for damage.  The building was about three inches 

from the leading edge of his wing.  It took four of us to 

roll it away from his RV.  Michael‟s RV took a hit from 

the wind as his tail spring to wheel bolt was sheared. 

 

Some of you have been curious about my long tenure at-

tending Oshkosh, yet there are many others who have at-

tended Oshkosh since the early 1970s.  Let me mention 

some of them.  Our earliest convention pioneer is Tom 

Ferraro, as he started his long series in 1968 at Rockford. 

He would be consecutive up to this year, but he missed 

1988 because of a move to Dallas.   He flew his very nice 

Skybolt to Oshkosh in 1978 and won Honorable Mention 

(the number of trophies was considerable less in those 

days). Then in 2003 he took his restored Pacer to Oshkosh 

Oshkosh 2009 Wrap-up (Continued from page 1) 

and won a Bronze 

Lindy.  Tom had a 

pleasant surprise 

this year as his 

friend and co-

worker, Mark Gil-

more, from his days 

in Muncie, Indiana 

showed up with a 

Marquart Charger. 

Mark‟s “Gilmore Red Lion” was judged grand champion, 

plans built.  Tom gave Mark a ride in his Skybolt many 

years ago, and the rest is history.   Many of us felt that 

this Charger was the nicest homebuilt we have seen in 

many years. 

 

Next is Mike Hance who started in 1972 with his Osh-

kosh trips, and has a very active story to tell with his rela-

tionship with EAA.  Mike Hance presented his adventures 

at a recent EAA 1246 meeting. 

 

My story starts in 1973 when Larry Hite came by my desk 

at TI and said, “Let‟s drive to Oshkosh”.  Two days later 

we were on the flight line enjoying something we could 

never have imagined.   We camped very near where Van 

has his vendor tent today.   I had to go the next year, so 

Pat and I flew up in a TI Flying Club Skyhawk in 1974 (I 

never drove again after „73).  On the way up and back we 

could not figure out why she felt a little nauseated.  Seven 

months later our daughter Shauna was born.  I have many 

memories of that trip, especially the long line (have never 

seen a longer line since) of planes landing on 27 after the 

air show.  Can you believe we stayed in the dorm for six 

dollars a night?  In May of 1975, Ken Krebaum and I 

bought a Cessna Cardinal, so naturally we flew it to Osh-

kosh that year.  This was Ken‟s first time to Oshkosh.  

Therefore, this year‟s Oshkosh  marks my 37th consecu-

tive and Ken‟s 35th consecutive time. 

 

Thirty-five consecutive times to Oshkosh is also the mile-

stone for Howard Walrath.  Both he and Mike Hance have 

(Continued on page 5) 
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the jackets with yearly patches to prove it.  Now this is 

even better...  Joanne has gone with Howard every time 

except two when she absolutely could not make it.  How-

ard came to a 168 meeting in 1975 and got so charged up 

to make the pilgrimage to Oshkosh that he loaded his 

family into a Cherokee Six and spent 3 days in the 

“Mecca”.  

 

I am sure there are other very early 1970s consecutive 

attendees to Oshkosh from our area so if you are one, let 

me know.  So why do we keep going every year?  First, it 

is a great way to escape the summer heat and enjoy a cool 

vacation week.  Over the years, Ken and I have enjoyed 

the many people who have made the trip with us and the 

ones we have met at Oshkosh.  We had a great time in 

1979 when Keith Windship flew my Sonerai up to the 

show.  By the way, it won a trophy for best auto powered 

homebuilt that year.  Another exciting time was when 

Ken flew his Ryan PT-22 and Rod Johannsen flew his 

Luscomb to Oshkosh.  At least it was exciting for them in 

many ways. Then we have been seeing the locals, John 

and Pat Kerrigan (President Emeritus, University of Wis-

consin – Oshkosh) for the last four years.  I told you of 

that chance meeting several years ago. 

 

This early 70‟s fraternity has been witness to everything 

“really big” in aviation, because anything that is big hap-

pens at Oshkosh.  That includes seeing unbelievable air-

craft and seeing people who are icons in all aspects of 

aviation. 

 

We were all there in 

1975 to see the VW 

powered VariEze, as 

designed by Burt Ru-

tan and flown by his 

brother Dick.  This was 

the start of history making as Burt proceeded to bring sev-

enteen more designs to Oshkosh with the White Knight 

Two being this year‟s masterpiece.  See August‟s Sport 

Oshkosh 2009 Wrap-up (Continued from page 4) 

Aviation for a great summary.  It is hard to believe that 

we have followed Burt‟s career for 35 years. 

 

Did you know that 

1977 was the year of 

the first VLJ?    Some 

33 years before the 

Eclipse jet, the Foxjet 

was unveiled with much fanfare.  It had two Williams‟s 

jet engines, but in the end, it never made it past marketing 

mockups. 

 

Jimmy Franklin‟s first air 

show at Oshkosh, which 

took place in the late 1970‟s, 

will always stick out in my 

mind.    Jimmy took off in 

his modified Waco for his air 

show routine with everyone 

laying in the grass half 

asleep.  In no time, the 

crowds were on their feet 

being thrilled and amazed.  

His loops went below the 

level of the runway in the 

grass area!  Everything was on the edge.  After he parked, 

a crowd gathered.  Word was that the EAA officials were 

not happy.  You may remember in 2005 there was a terri-

ble accident involving Bobby Younkin and Jimmy Frank-

lin that killed both of them.  This year we had the Sons of 

Legends, Matt Younkin and Kyle Franklin, putting on an 

air show very much like their dads. 

 

Jumping ahead to 2003, the 

most “incredible” airplane 

was unveiled.  It was the rep-

lica Hughes H1 Racer Built 

by Steve Wolf and owned by 

Jim Wright.  I can still re-

member the moment I saw it.  

This H1 may be the most outstanding (historic owner, 

history making racer, a movie airplane, workmanship, an 

(Continued on page 6) 
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unbelievable build story both times, etc.) plane I have 

seen at Oshkosh.  It had all the elements of wow.  Jim and 

the H1 were unfortunately lost on their way back to Ore-

gon that year. 

 

For 1991 the Oshkosh theme was the 

Golden Age of Air Racing.  Delmar Ben-

jamin trucked in his nearly completed 

Gee Bee R-2 racer replica.  Everyone 

was speculating on how it would fly and 

how long Delmar would last.  After all, 

there was a little history.  The next year 

he thrilled us with an aerobatic routine that was totally 

amazing.    

 

Those are just some of my big ticket memories of Osh-

kosh.  35 years of Oshkosh generates enough memories to 

relive everything aviation from 1903 up to now.  And the 

people, the first timers we met this year and all the avia-

tion legends are just as important as the airplanes.  Now 

just think, Michael Stephan just completed his 3rd year 

and has now flown to Oshkosh twice in his RV 8.   So he 

has a good start on 35 consecutive? As you have guessed, 

Oshkosh is addictive for some of us.  It is a great experi-

ence each year.  I am looking forward to next year. 

Oshkosh 2009 Wrap-up (Continued from page 5) 

Another Successful Young Eagles Event 
By David Buono 

 

August 8th was a big day for 16 area kids.  After multiple 

tries, this group finally had it‟s day to fly! 

 

The saga started back in February of this year when this 

group was originally scheduled to fly.  Weather has can-

celled multiple opportunities for them, with most of the 

cancellations coming at the last minute.  Saturday August 

8th rolled around, and mother nature finally cooperated. 

 

16 kids, all home schooled and part of a DFW area home 

school social group, showed up at Dallas Executive 

(formally known as Red Bird) for the event early that Sat-

urday.  5 brave pilots, along with Jim Quinn and Michael 

Stephan as ground crew, were ready to give these kids the 

thrill they had been waiting for.  I‟m not sure who is 

braver, the pilots for actually flying one kid or the ground 

crew for handling them ALL AT ONCE! 

 

The first flight of the day took off around 8:30am and the 

last finished up by 10am.  As you can see by the pictures, 

a great time was had by all! 

The brave pilots who flew for this event were David 

Cheek, David Buono, Ken Lifland, Don Pellegreno, and 

Bill Pappas.  The chapter thanks the non-members espe-

cially for helping us out.  I‟m hoping one of these days 

Chapter 168 can field enough pilots from the chapter to 

fill up an event.  It really is a great way to give back and 

enrich the life of a youngster. 

 

Jim and Michael ran a flawless operation on the ground, 

as usual.  These events wouldn‟t happen without their 

help and organization.  They really have a great system to 

keep things running smoothly. 

 

The next event is tentatively scheduled for September 26.  

Contact Jim (972-571-6713) if you‟d like to volunteer. 
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Highlights of Airventure 2009 
By David Cheek 

 

There are always new items at Oshkosh, and this year the most 

unusual seemed to involve electric airplanes.  A Chinese com-

pany in partnership with a German company designed, com-

peted and flew at Oshkosh the first practical recreational elec-

tric aircraft, the E430.  This technology demonstrator from 

Yuneec International (pronounced UNIQUE) did not represent 

a proposed product since it used available technology.  The 

aircraft was a two seat side by side composite construction high 

wing, high efficiency airframe with a 50+ horsepower electric 

motor and three battery packs of lithium polymer batteries and 

controller.  The basic instrument panel included a Dynon EFIS.  

It was estimated that the airplane could cruise for 90 minutes to 

almost three hours depending on power setting (and resulting 

speed), flight weight, and your desire to preserve battery life by 

NOT deeply discharging the batteries.  The small breakthroughs 

were in a new large motor, battery technology (not cell technol-

ogy), battery controller, and charger technology.  The company 

has long experience in all four of these areas from years of ra-

dio controlled aircraft manufacturing.   The airframe was de-

signed with the help of a German company with experience in 

the European Micro light market.  This could lead to an inter-

esting recreational aircraft of practical use; the big question is 

how much will it cost? 

 

This plane flew on Friday morning during the “manufactures 

open display period,” which I had never heard of during my last 

14 Airventure visits. The only noticeable sound was prop noise, 

it was extremely quiet.  It did NOT fly during the Saturday 

“showcase of flight,” which had been set up for electric air-

planes.  There was a strong crosswind and all the manufacturers 

of electric airplanes decided not to fly (two of the four were 

ultra lights) for safety reasons.  The only electric aircraft to fly 

during this showcase was a privately owned ANTARES self 

launching sailplane (a production aircraft, one of five in the 

states, one of which is owned and flown by Richard VanGruns-

ven, AKA “Van”). 

 

The presentations from these companies were a real snooze.  

They both put me to sleep very fast as they were mostly excel 

charts of details presented by people who spoke very softly. 

 

Another interesting presentation was from the Terrefuega road-

able aircraft team.  I had hoped they would fly their technology 

demonstrator, but after hearing their presentation, I agreed it 

would not have been the best move.  Their flights gathered 

more resources for the team, and I think they will proceed to a 

better prototype and then a production model.  It was interesting 

to note that a severe miscalculation of pitching moment and 

control authority affected the first flight, as well as a lack of 

thrust caused by a mismatched propeller.  The test flight was 

conducted at a density altitude below sea level (you may notice 

snow around the runway). Keep watching these guys, they will 

be back. 

 

Two interesting flying products are the single engine personal 

jets from Cirrus and Piper.  Both were present and flew during 

the show.  I am impressed and encouraged by these two compa-

nies when they press on in the face of a down economy and a 

negative aviation bias displayed after last year‟s elections. 

 

One of my favorite Airventure pastimes is to try and identify 

big splashes of last year‟s event, which are totally missing from 

the current year.  This year the missing included Eclipse aircraft 

(bankrupt), the rocket racing league (the economy put advertis-

ing in the dumps so this may be on hold for a year, don‟t think 

it is completely dead), and surprisingly Mooney aircraft. 

 

The new Airventure grounds layout is a big improvement.  It 

really allowed you to move around much better and ride the 

trams for a quick rest.  They did increase the amount of display 

space available and clearly there was not enough aviation busi-

ness available to purchase all of it.  The EAA did a great job of 

filling the space and making the place look full. 

 

The camping and aircraft arrivals set new records this year.  

The “south 40” filled all but two rows, the most I have ever 

seen.  The “north 40” appeared full, but it is very hard to judge 

as the end points are not visible.  Car camping was up and show 

plane registration was up.  The down economy must have 

helped here, as a week at Airventure is less per person than 

almost any other option. 

 

There was talk about electric aircraft being one of the features 

at next year‟s event.  This will depend on the number of ven-

dors with products to show, so keep an eye on it. 
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Looking Back at Oshkosh 2009 
By Michael Stephan 

 

This year‟s AirVenture was my third consecutive conven-

tion, and looking back gives me a few thoughts to pass 

along.  I have flown my RV-8 there the past two years 

and went with David Cheek and Monroe McDonald in his 

Mooney the first year. 

 

The most notable difference was the layout.  As Marvin 

said at the Chapter meeting, the chairs have been rear-

ranged.  It was probably the biggest adjustment that EAA 

has done years.  It took some time, but we finally found 

where everything was.  The best additions were the diago-

nal roads that started at the Main Gate and headed directly 

to the Forums Area and the new flushing toilets.  The “wi

-fi” network was also more robust as promised, and in this 

wireless age, was a terrific improvement.  There are some 

things that seemed out of place.  The LSA area, which 

was where the Fly Market used to be, seemed to have 

fewer people stopping and looked like a ghost town the 

times I was there.  I hope they can improve that for next 

year.  Overall the improvements were great. 

 

Another item that surprised me was the popularity of the 

forum “Miracle on the Hudson” given by the flight crew 

of USAir 1549.  Sullenberger and Skiles drew an over-

flow crowd at the largest forum building at the event. It 

seems that their heroic story really struck a chord with the 

people at Oshkosh. 

 

But what made this year special to me was the other chap-

ter members who were there with us.  Other than the 

members who regularly go, which I enjoy spending the 

week with, several others made their first trip in their 

homebuilt airplanes.  Marvin Brott and I were joined by 

Richard Wingfield, who flew with us in his new RV-8.  

Brad and Deia Roberts in their new RV-7, along with Ron 

and Sue Bonnette in their RV-7A, traveled together the 

next day.  They spent a long day battling the weather but 

made it safely.  It was great sharing our experiences with 

them.  I hope they had fun and will go again next year.   

 

Something that I have tried to explain to my non-aviation 

friends is the size of the event.  I tell them of the size of 

the grounds, the number of airplanes and people and the 

fact that it lasts a full seven days.  I challenged them to 

think of any larger event in the world.  The only one I 

could think of was the week of the Daytona 500, but I 

doubt it is bigger.  I‟m sure the crowds and grounds there 

aren‟t nearly as well kept as those in Oshkosh.  EAA 

should be commended for such a well run, clean and or-

ganized week of fun.  It is truly a marvel.  I look forward 

to going back next year. 

Locals In the News 
By Michael Stephan 

 

With the conclusion 

of another successful 

Airventure, we find 

several Chapter 

members and local 

notables making 

news.  It proves that 

aviation is strong in 

our neighborhood. 

 

First is David 

Buono, whose hard 

work on the Hangar 

Echoes newsletter 

earned him one of 

the five newsletter 

awards.  He was 

awarded third place 

for the Hangar Ech-

oes, which is pretty 

amazing for his first term as editor.  He might have a few 

more of these, as he gets even better at publishing the 

newsletter.  So a big congratulation goes to David for his 

fine contribution and effort in bringing us a terrific news-

letter.  A point of pride also goes out to all those who 

have contributed content to the newsletter.  We all appre-

ciate it, and keep the articles coming. 

 

Next is Doug Reeves, who 

received the Bax Seat award 

at Airventure.  The award 

was first given in 1998 to the 

EAA member who perpetu-

ates the Gordon Baxter tradi-

tion of communicating the 

excitement and romance of 

grassroots aviation.  Doug is 

the master of the RV com-

munity‟s website of record 

vansairforce.net.  For many 

years, it has been the go-to 

spot for all things RV.  The 

content he hosts there has 

created the closeness that the 

RV community has, as well as a large repository of 

builder assistance.  Yet, it is not exclusive to RV informa-

tion.  There is plenty of general aviation fun stuff found 

there as well.  I have employed several ideas I first read 

about there.  Congratulations Doug. 

(Continued on page 9) 

Dave Buono receiving award from President 
Bruce Fuller (picture by Michael Stephan) 

Doug Reeves (picture from airven-
ture.org) 
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Another Chapter 

supporter that 

was honored this 

year is Lucky 

Louque of Air-

Salvage of Dal-

las.  Lucky was 

designated Avia-

tion Maintenance 

Technician of the 

Year by the FAA 

for his contribu-

tions to aircraft 

maintenance pro-

grams.  Anyone who knows Lucky knows of his expertise 

in aircraft maintenance.  He has delivered regular safety 

seminars to our chapter and local mechanics.  It is nice to 

see him receive recognition for his work.  Not only is 

Lucky a great mechanic, but his is a super nice guy and a 

great cook.  Come to the Friday night dinner at the Splash 

In at Cedar mills and get a bowl full of Lucky‟s authentic 

jambalaya. 

 

Another major award 

went to McKinney Chap-

ter 1246 member Jim 

Smith.  At Airventure 

2009 he was honored 

with a Major Achieve-

ment Award, which is 

given to recognize out-

standing chapter mem-

bers.  Jim “Smitty” Smith 

was one of four recipients 

of the award this year.  

Jim is a web expert as 

well as an airplane 

builder.  He has previ-

ously won a website award for the Chapter 1246 website.  

Now he applied his craft to the National website.  His im-

provements to the EAA website include the Calendar of 

Events, the Speakers Bureau, the online Chapter Event 

Insurance Application, and the EAA Insurance Quote Ki-

osk.  His most recent project upgraded the Airventure 

events software, which allows attendees to create a cus-

tom itinerary for the week of the convention.  These im-

provements really help those of us on the Chapter level. 

 

If you have been to any recent McKinney Chapter event 

you would have seen Jim.  He is always there with a cam-

era, a smile, and plenty of airplane conversation.  Con-

Locals In the News      (Continued from page 8) 

gratulations Jim on a well deserved honor. 

 

The last 

person that 

has been in 

the news is 

McKinney 

m e m b e r 

Jon Scholl, 

whose fam-

ily as well 

a s  h i s 

award win-

n i n g 

Cessna 195 

restoration, 

graced the cover of the July Edition of Sport Aviaition.  

Inside that edition is a detailed article on Jon‟s beautiful 

family and meticulous restoration of the Cessna.  Many of 

our chapter members located at Aero Country know Jon 

and his family.  His RV-6 with a true-flame paint scheme 

was also in a previous issue of Sport Aviation.  Marvin 

and I got to spend a few minutes with Jon at Oshkosh, just 

as his family was loading up the 195 for a short trip to 

visit extended family.   Jon and his family exemplify what 

we think of as the all-American family.   Congratulations 

to Jon and the Scholl family. 

 

I‟m sure I missed someone who has received an honor 

this year.  So, if you know of someone, let me know and 

we will give him/her the recognition. 

 

Links: 
www.airventure.org/news/2009/090801_chapter_awards.html 
www.airventure.org/news/2009/090313_ga_awards.html 

www.airventure.org/news/2009/090728_reeves.html 

Lucky Louque (picture from airventure.org) 

Jim Smith (picture from airventure.org) 

July Sport Aviation Cover (picture from eaa.org) 

http://www.airventure.org/news/2009/090801_chapter_awards.html
http://www.airventure.org/news/2009/090313_ga_awards.html
http://www.airventure.org/news/2009/090728_reeves.html
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Mustang Restoration Continues 
By David Buono 

 

Quick… What is missing from the above picture?  If you 

answered “wallpaper on the back wall”, you are correct!  

This is a picture of a highly double top secret project air-

plane that will be the little brother of the B-2 stealth 

bomber.  It‟s currently being assembled in my hangar at 

Aero Country.  If you believe any of that, I have some 

ocean-front property I think you should see. 

 

The above picture is of the P-51 Galloping Ghost, which 

is being restored and readied for the Reno Air Races this 

year.  The one-piece wing was set on the landing gear and 

steadied using the blue 55 gallon drum.  It was slightly 

canted back at an angle, as it was being prepared to accept 

the fuselage. 

 

I had randomly stopped by to check on the progress and 

got to witness this milestone event.  It was pretty neat to 

watch it all come together.  This is normally done with 2 

forklifts and a sling to support the fuselage, but this group 

had to make due with one forklift and some elbow grease. 

 

In the picture on the 

left, Rick Shanholt-

zer skillfully maneu-

vers the forklift with 

some very important 

cargo suspended 

from his forks.  As 

you can imagine, 

every move was 

done slowly and 

with much communication between the team.  The tail-

wheel was put on a wheeled cart and gently nudged along 

as Rick backed the forklift up every so slowly. 

 

As you can see 

by this picture, 

they got the 

fuselage mated 

to the wings 

and were busy 

getting the con-

nections taken 

care of. 

 

Just a few short 

weeks until 

Reno.  Check next month‟s issue to see if the team made 

the deadline and how the Ghost finished at the races. 
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Classifieds 
 

For Sale - PITTS SPECIAL –PRICED TO SELL -- 

$25,500 -- Pitts Special S1C completed in 1982 and re-

covered in 2004.  It has a 180 HP Lycoming Engine and 

500 Hours on the engine.  The plane is to be sold „As is‟ 

„Where is.‟  For details call John Abitz at 817-491-9378.  

Hangared at Northwest Regional Airport 

 

For Sale, CGS Hawk Arrow single seat taildragger, Ro-

tax 503 DCDI, Oil Injection,Exhaust Flanges(no springs), 

Cabin Heater for seasonal comfort.  Original Sails, New 

Tires, New 8" Wheels, Heel Brakes, Detailed Logs. Reg-

istered Experimental/ Amateur built N523DK.  192 

TTAE. Based @ Rockwall Airport (F46).  Flown Regu-

larly. MUST GO!!! Priced to Sell  $5000.  Fresh Condi-

tion Inspection Accomplished.  For more info, contact 

Chuck Cawthon home - (972) 276-0902 or cell (972) 979-

6096 

 

PRICE UPDATE Sorrell Hiperlight Stagger Wing Ul-

tralight Bi-Plane with Two Stroke Rotax 377, 35 Hp en-

gine.  Flight & Engine Instrument Panel & Hydraulic 

Brakes. Asking $3500.00.  (This airplane belongs to 

Brownie Seals).    Contact Bill Wisley, 972-494-4153 

(Home) or 972-998-1096 (cell). 

To place an ad: Submit requests for aviation related For Sale or Want ads to the newsletter Editors. Ads are free to Chapter 168 members. Ads from nonmembers 
will be run on a space available basis. Ads will be run at the newsletter Editors discretion. 
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n168tx@flytx.net                   972-784-7544 
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We would like to make you aware that as always, in past, present, and future, any communications issued by Experimental Aircraft Association, Chapter 168, Inc., regardless of the form, 

format, and/or media used, which includes, but is not limited to, Hangar Echoes and audio/ video recordings is presented only in the light of a clearing house of ideas, opinions, and per-

sonal experience accounts. Anyone using ideas, opinions, information, etc. does so at their own discretion and risk. Therefore, no responsibility or liability is expressed, or implied, and 

you are without recourse to anyone. Any event announced and/or listed herein is done so as a matter of information only and does not constitute approval, sponsorship, involvement, 

control or direction of any event (this includes Oshkosh). Bottom line, we are responsible for nothing. Please read, listen, enjoy, and be careful out there. 

Web Site Address 

www.eaa168.org 

 

For Sale:  Contact Ross Richardson 903.893.4221 

 FlightCom Nighthawk headset. $70.00 

 Oil filter housing and screen from Lycoming O-360-

A1A $80.00 

 Walter Gagorrian “headset” The $39.00 special:  

$5.00 

 5 each Metal Check® prepaid oil analysis kits.  

$12.00 each 

 

Grand Rapids EFIS - I have a Grand Rapids Horizon 

WS EFIS for sale.  I also have a GPS module that will fit 

most GRT equipment  Equipment has 6 hours on it, was 

in a minor accident, and has been “re-certified” and up-

dated to current software versions by GRT.  There is no 

AHRS included in this equipment.  Make me an offer.  

New cost is combined $2400.  Contact Dave at 214-986-

4497 or david.buono@yahoo.com 

 

Garmin 190 GPS COM handheld radio.  Still works 

great, data base was updated 4 years ago.  Package in-

cludes charger, owner's manual, and headset and push-to-

talk interface.  $700, call Jerry Mrazek at 817-265-0834. 
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Experimental Aircraft Association 

Dallas Chapter 168 

PO Box 168 

Addison, TX 75001-168 

DALLAS CHAPTER 168 MEMBERSHIP APPLICATION/RENEWAL FORM  

New Member 

Renewal 

Info Change 

Membership dues for EAA Dallas 

Chapter 168 are $20/year. 

Make checks payable to EAA 

Chapter 168 

Mail application to: 

EAA Dallas Chapter 168 

PO Box 168 

Addison, TX 75001-0168 

National EAA offices: 

Experimental Aircraft Association 

EAA Aviation Center 

PO Box 3086 

Oshkosh, WI 54903-3086 

http://www.eaa.org 

National EAA Membership: 

1-800-JOIN-EAA (564-6322) 

Phone (920) 426-4800 

Fax: (920) 426-6761 

http://www.eaa.org/membership/ 

Name:  __________________________________________________________ 

Copilot (spouse, friend, other):  _______________________________________ 

Address:  ________________________________________________________ 

    ________________________________________________________ 

City:  _______________________________  State:  _____  Zip:  ____________ 

Phone (Home):  _____________________  (Work):  ______________________ 

Email Address:  ___________________________________________________ 

EAA#:  _____________________________  Exp Date:  ___________________ 
(Chapter 168 membership requires national EAA membership) 

 

Pilot/A&P Ratings:  ________________________________________________ 

 

I am interested in helping with: 

 

Plane, Projects (% complete), and other interests: 

_______________________________________________________________________

_______________________________________________________________________

_______________________________________________________________________ 

_______________________________________________________________________ 

_______________________________________________________________________ 

_______________________________________________________________________ 

Fly-Ins Programs Newsletter 

Young Eagles Officer Board Of Directors 


